
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

May 20, 2008

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:16 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	David L. Strong

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Margaret Urban

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Burt Waite moved approval of the April 2008 minutes; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow read the following resolution for Brian Hill, who resigned from Council last month to accept a position with the Richard King Mellon Foundation in Pittsburgh:

WHEREAS, Brian J. Hill served with distinction as a member of the Citizens Advisory Council to the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection from April 22, 1991, to April 30, 2004, and from July 7, 2006, to April 1, 2008; and

WHEREAS, Brian effectively led Council as chair from June 1996 through June 1998; served on the Air, Administrative Oversight, Environmental Standards, Integrated Projects and Water committees; served on the ad hoc Permitting, Mission Statement and Title IV workgroups and the joint CAC/Conservation and Natural Resources Advisory Council Environmental Education Committee; and served as an elected representative and alternate to the Environmental Quality Board; and

WHEREAS, his expertise, common sense approach and facilitative skills in bringing opposing views into harmony has helped Council to be effective in implementing its mandate by addressing many of the environmental concerns facing Pennsylvania.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Citizens Advisory Council to the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection expresses its deep appreciation to Brian J. Hill for his commitment to the Council and his contributions of time and energy to a better environment for all Pennsylvanians.
Bernie Hoffnar moved that Council send the resolution to Brian; Rich Manfredi seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Council staff will mail the resolution to Brian.
Cynthia reported that Thad Stevens was reappointed by House Speaker O’Brien on May 8.  There has been no news on the reappointment of Curtis Kratz by Senate President Pro Tempore Scarnati.  Also, no word yet on appointments for Council’s three vacancies:  Brian Hill and Jack Lebeau in the Governor’s Office and DeEtta Antoun in the House.
Cynthia announced that Secretary McGinty will not be at today’s meeting because she is out-of-town attending to her mother who is ill.
Janis Dean and Patty Davenport prepared a handout outlining two options for this year’s regional meeting on September 8 – 10.  Cynthia asked members to review the proposals and email Patty with their choice.  She will tally the results and report back to Council at the June meeting.
III.
OPEN TIME
Several members of the audience expressed their concerns over the recent flurry of activity regarding gas well drilling in areas of the state that sit over the Marcellus Shale formation.  Representatives of Trout Unlimited, PA Game Commission, PA Fish & Boat Commission, Somerset County Conservation District and the U.S. Geological Survey provided the following comments on this issue:
· What extra protection will be provided for the 32 stressed watersheds in the targeted area?
· Volunteers have spent untold hours cleaning up waterways that were damaged from acid mine drainage.  Will gas drilling activities impact these restored waterways and undo all the work that has been done?
· Will DEP have enough staff to keep up with all the inspections, e.g., pre & post drilling operations?
· Most landowners in the area do not understand the law.
· The Fish & Boat Commission doesn’t have a handle on the locations for the new wells.
· The U.S.G.S. Water Science Center is providing assistance to DEP’s Bureau of Oil & Gas Management.
Carl Shaeffer, from Trout Unlimited, suggested that money from leases on state lands should be put into the general fund and used specifically for staffing oil and gas inspectors.  He also feels that there should be a drilling moratorium on state forest lands that have exceptional value or high quality waters.
Deb Simko, from the Chestnut Ridge Trout Unlimited and the Mountain Watershed Association, commented that gas companies in Texas clean up dirty mine water and then use it for their drilling operations.  She also said that several states out West, such as Colorado, have put a moratorium on gas well drilling.
In response to some of the comments, Kelly Heffner, director of DEP’s Policy Office, said that Secretary McGinty plans to have several internal meetings on the gas drilling issue.
IV.
NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT
The Nominating Committee originally consisted of Burt Waite, who serves as chair, Pat Lupo and Thad Stevens.  Thad stepped down from the committee because he submitted his name for consideration of the vice chair position.

Burt reported that the current slate is as follows for the June 17 elections:

· Chair: 
Rich Manfredi
· Vice Chair:
Joyce Hatala, Bernie Hoffnar, Thad Stevens

· EQB:
Jolene Chinchilli (incumbent), Walter Heine (incumbent),


Bernie Hoffnar, Rich Manfredi (incumbent),

Dave Strong (incumbent), Bruce Tetkoskie (incumbent)

Burt will contact the current EQB alternates to see if they want to remain serving in that capacity.


There were no further nominations from the floor.  However, Burt said nominations will be accepted up to the June meeting and also from the floor during the June meeting. 
V.
DEPARTMENT REPORT

Secretary McGinty was unable to attend today’s meeting because of an illness in her family.  Ron Gilius, director of the Bureau of Oil and Gas Management, attended for the Secretary.  He said he would provide a brief overview on the recent boom in gas drilling activities and then return to Council’s June meeting to provide a more detailed presentation.
Mr. Gilius said that the majority of gas wells are in western Pennsylvania, on the Allegheny Front.  Regarding permit load, the department issued less than 2,000 permits annually in the mid-1990s.  As the energy prices slowly increased, so did the number of permits.  The availability of investment dollars, higher energy costs, new formations and advanced technology have made gas drilling more attractive in Pennsylvania.  In each of the last two years, more than 7,200 permits have been issued; and based on the first quarter results, the department is on the same schedule for this year.  Mr. Gilius said that each permit does not translate into a drilled well.  Some operators may get 10 permits, but only drill six wells; and some permits are renewed for the following year.  He said that approximately 80% of wells are actually drilled.
In a county-by-county breakdown, Mr. Gilius said that most of the wells are in Fayette and Indiana counties.  However, some wells are starting to be developed in northeast Pennsylvania.  In 2006, there was one well in Susquehanna County; that number jumped to 14 in 2007.  That same activity is happening in Lycoming County, which had three wells in 2006 and 17 in 2007.  He said this illustrates that gas well development is shifting to the east.
Referring to comments from the audience during Council’s “Open Time,” Mr. Gilius said there are two actions going on right now:  leasing and drilling.  He said there are leasing agents running all over the northeast trying to get leases from the landowners.  New areas that never had any gas wells, e.g., Fayette, Jefferson and Somerset counties, are now being leased.  He referred to a U.S.G.S. map that shows the range of the Marcellus Shale, a large underground formation that holds a mostly untapped reservoir of natural gas.  It stretches from upstate New York to eastern Ohio, and as far south as West Virginia.  In Pennsylvania, where the Marcellus Shale appears to be the thickest, it reaches from the northeast corner of the state (Wayne County) down to the southwest corner (Greene County).   
Mr. Gilius discussed how the department is addressing public outreach.  He said that DEP is in the third year of conducting industry training sessions.  The sessions are supported by both trade associations, which Mr. Gilius said is very beneficial because it ensures the cooperation of the companies to send their relevant field people to the training.  Joe Umholtz is the trainer for these sessions.
Also, over the last three years, the department has assisted with the Penn State Extension Service’s workshop on leases.  DEP’s role in the workshop is to explain the difference between the department’s requirements and the landowner’s lease.  Right now, the workshops are running about one a week and are attended by 200-300 people, mostly landowners.
Other issues that the department is dealing with include water withdrawals.  In the past, hydraulic fracturing (the process used to extract gas from underground rock formations) used about 40,000 – 80,000 gallons of water.  However, because the shale is so tight in the Marcellus, Mr. Gilius said those figures could rise to 750,000 – 3 million gallons.  He said the department is still in the early stages of determining how much volume will be needed and is working with the river basin commissions, which regulate water withdrawals in their basins.
Another issue that has to be addressed is wastewater disposal.  Mr. Gilius said industry has a challenge with this one because the existing facilities are overloaded and new facilities have to be developed.
Regarding staffing, Mr. Gilius said the bureau added three geologists a few years ago.  Last year, six new positions were added to the field staff:  four in the Pittsburgh office and two in the Meadville office.    With the expansion of oil and gas activity in the northeast, plans are underway to add four positions in that region, three of which would deal with inspections.  Existing staff is working overtime in rotations.  In response to a question from Jolene Chinchilli, Mr. Gilius said that the six positions added last year were new and the four positions that will be filled this year are vacancies.
Bernie Hoffnar referred to a DEP fact sheet, “Oil and Gas Well Drilling and Production in Pennsylvania,” and asked about bonds and what they cover.  Mr. Gilius said that batch bonds (also known as blanket bonds) cover all the operator’s wells.  Regarding inspections, Bernie told Mr. Gilius that the Indiana County Conservation District has asked the Senior Environmental Corps to visit active drilling sites and report any unusual activity back to them.  Bernie said he asked someone from the senior corps about DEP’s presence in regards to gas well inspections.  This person told Bernie she was not aware of any DEP inspections of well sites.  Bernie also mentioned Council’s Indiana Regional Meeting Report from 2006 in which Council fully supported the department’s need for more oil and gas inspectors.  Mr. Gilius replied that there is a lot of misinformation circulating, and he and Joe Umholtz address it at the outreach sessions by presenting the facts.  In Indiana County, he said that DEP has successfully worked very closely with the conservation district, e.g., joint training sessions.  He stated that DEP staff are inspecting oil and gas wells in Indiana County.  Bernie asked for a record of the inspections and Mr. Gilius said he would provide that to Council.
Joyce Hatala asked if the proper disposal of wastewater and other waste leftover after drilling is required by DEP or is included in the lease.  There is going to be drilling near her home, and she was told that the operator is going to use water from the lake at nearby Lackawanna State Park.  Joyce said she and her neighbors are not against drilling, but they have concerns, e.g., will it be done properly, will the lease be strong enough, will DEP have enough staff to conduct inspections, etc?   Mr. Gilius said that he and his staff will be in Joyce’s area (Wayne County) Wednesday night for a public workshop.  Concerning the use of the water at the state park, he said that the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources would have to give permission.  Additionally, the Susquehanna River Basin Commission requires a permit as part of their approval process for water withdrawal.   Currently, the commission is in the process of identifying where and when it would be safe to withdraw the water.  Mr. Gilius said the time of year is important, e.g., July through September is a critical time because, historically, it’s the dry season.
Mr. Gilius said requirements for waste and wastewater disposal are outlined in the oil and gas regulations.  He added that the landowner has control of what goes in the lease.  As far as lease agents coercing landowners, DEP advises landowners to avoid discussions (don’t let the agents in the house) until they have all the information to make their own decision.
Gail Conner suggested that a model lease be developed to assist landowners and that the department consider a moratorium on drilling activity so that all parties have time to assess the situation.  She said it’s the government’s responsibility to not issue permits in excess of their ability to inspect and enforce.  She commented whether it’s constitutional for citizens to give permission to “for profit” industry to have access to their water.  She feels that industry has all the rights.
In response to a question from Dave Strong, Mr. Gilius explained the process to prevent water cross-contamination in deep wells.  However, Dave wondered if the process would hold up down the road, e.g., some wells are a hundred-years old.
Burt Waite said there’s another side to the issue of protecting landowners with moratoriums, etc.    He said landowners also have a right to make a profit from drilling operations.  It’s just as wrong to deny landowners that right as it is to allow them to contaminate the environment.  He said there are bonus payments for lease agreements that are unprecedented in this state and royalty payments in excess of the standard 8%.  To do something to deny those people from enjoying the income they can generate from what they own is wrong.
Jan Keim said the permit process should require the operators to attend training sessions, i.e., a certification program.  Mr. Gilius said he recently talked to a gentleman who was hired by an oil and gas company for field work, but he couldn’t start the job until he attended one of the public sessions; so it’s moving in that direction.  Jan’s second concern is that the drilling wastewater should not be discharged directly into any stream; the NPDES permits should be strictly monitored and enforced.  Lastly, she asked if the oil and gas permit fees, which have been in place for more than 70 years, have been increased.  Mr. Gilius said not yet.

Rich Manfredi asked if there has been any outreach to the landowners from any consumer protection groups.  Mr. Gilius said the Attorney General has been involved in the leasing issue.  Additionally, the department will provide information to landowners at town meetings that will be sponsored by local legislators.

Cynthia advised members of the audience to send their comments on this issue to Council to better inform the members for future discussions with the department.
VI.
STATE WATER PLAN (ACT 220) UPDATE
Lori Mohr, DEP’s State Water Plan Coordinator, provided an update on the progress of the State Water Plan, which is being rolled out in phases.  She distributed a package of materials that represents work that has been accomplished so far.  The brochure, “Pennsylvania Water Planning:  Shared Resource…Shared Responsibility,” was included in the package and is the first piece of the water plan to be issued.  The brochure looks at past and future use of water in the Commonwealth and explains the importance of having a State Water Plan to manage our water resources.

In addition to the brochure, the department is working with the statewide and regional water resource committees on developing an atlas that will include a statewide section and six regional sections.  The committees submitted more than 1,000 comments on the first draft of the atlas, and DEP and the contractor are now in the process of making revisions based on those comments.  Ms. Mohr said the public will have an opportunity to comment on the atlas, as well as other drafts of the updated State Water Plan, at combined public meetings and hearing in early fall of this year.  A meeting/hearing will be held in each of the six regions:
Ohio Region:  Monday, September 8

Great Lakes Region:  Tuesday, September 9

Delaware Region:  Thursday, September 11

Lower Susquehanna Region:  Monday, September 15

Upper/Middle Susquehanna Region:  Wednesday, September 17

Potomac Region:  Thursday, September 18

The department has also worked with the Statewide Water Resources Committee to develop three draft priorities:  data enhancement, integrated water resource management and innovative technologies.

Ms. Mohr discussed the water budget screening tool on the Act 220 website and referred to maps in the hand-out that illustrate the critical water planning areas within each region.  On the statewide map, 32 watersheds have been identified, either by the screening tool or the public petition process, for further evaluation.  Currently, DEP, the U. S. Geological Survey and the Susquehanna River Basin Commission are contacting public water suppliers in these areas for water data that would impact the results of the screening tool.  The results of the additional evaluations will be available to the regional committees in November of this year.  The regional committees will review the additional data and then decide if any of the 32 watersheds should be referred to the statewide committee for designation as a critical water planning area.
Joyce Hatala asked if the screening tool adjusts for population growth.  Ms. Mohr said that population projections will be added to the screening tool.
Ms. Mohr said that the registration regulations are scheduled to go to EQB in August.
In response to a question from Burt Waite, Ms. Mohr said that committee participation dropped off a little after the initial startup, but has picked up again, especially now that they have data to review and have developed priorities.  She said there has been a problem keeping people on some of the smaller committees, and one of the categories they have trouble filling is industrial representatives.
Jolene Chinchilli asked about funding.  Ms. Mohr said that is still an issue because there is no long-term funding.  Fortunately, they have been able to use some federal Coastal Zone money and Growing Greener funds.
VII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, provided the following updates:

· “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action” - CNRAC will follow up with the public and stakeholders to see if DCNR is meeting the goals that were developed five years ago.  Kurt said six public listening sessions will be scheduled in the summer/fall.  The first session will be in Monroeville on August 26.
· CNRAC’s Trails and Greenways Study – One of the biggest issues identified in the study was the maintenance of Pennsylvania’s thousands of miles of trails, i.e.., funding and responsibility.  Kurt shared this information with DCNR and, this summer, CNRAC will assist the department with following up on this issue.

· DCNR Grants Program – The department awards millions of dollars in grant money annually, but does not have the staff resources necessary to fully evaluate the completed grant projects.  CNRAC will be assisting the department by reviewing some grants from the last 10-12 years to determine why some grants succeed while others fail and what factors have led to the sustainability of some of the original grants.   Kurt said the Council will be reviewing several kinds of grants, e.g., Rails-to-Trails, Park Rehabilitation and Development, Small Community, etc.  
· CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup – Staff and workgroup members from both Councils held a conference call on May 14 to discuss the report.  The final report is scheduled to be presented to both Councils for action at their June meetings.
· Oil & Gas Drilling – Kurt said there have been oil and gas wells drilled on state lands for more than 60 years.  During that time, approximately 1,400 permits were issued for drilling in state forests.  In 1955, the Oil and Gas Fund was created to manage royalty payments from state land leases.  Since its creation, the fund has generated more than $150 million, which has come back to DCNR to use for recreation, conservation and flood control projects.  Kurt said money from the fund was used to create 26 of the Commonwealth’s state parks, which illustrates the value and significance of the fund.
As with DEP, Kurt said that DCNR has had increased requests for drilling and will need to handle the additional obligation for reviewing and observing well activity on state lands.  He said DCNR also has concerns about its staffing levels for oil and gas well inspections.

Bernie Hoffnar asked about ATV trails on state lands.  Kurt said that ATV trails are only allowed on state forests lands, not in state parks.  He believes there are currently about 8-10 trails covering approximately 200-300 miles.  He stressed that those are “legal” trails, and the agency has had problems with illegal use of state forest lands by ATVs.  Kurt said a new ATV park was recently created using DCNR funds for recreational purposes.  Rock Run Park, which overlaps Clearfield and Cambria counties, was built on abandoned mine land and has been getting a lot of use from motorized vehicles.  Kurt said the park will also be used for snowmobiles, biking and equestrian use.  In the future, DCNR will be looking at large parcels of negatively impacted land to be used for similar parks.  Kurt added that the ATV riders were trying to make illegal connecting trails, so, rather than try to prohibit that activity through enforcement, the department created 10-20 miles of legal extensions between trails to discourage that activity.
Joyce Hatala asked if oil and gas drilling was off limits on exceptional value state lands.  Kurt said yes.  DCNR owns 85% of the sub-surface rights on state lands, which gives the agency more control over that land.  However, even though drilling can’t be done on exceptional value or special quality state lands, it can be done in close proximity to those lands by using directional drilling.  Kurt said that DCNR is legally mandated to allow drilling on state forest lands, but the agency is also legally mandated to ensure that the drilling does not harm the environment.
VIII.
SUSTAINABLE WATER INFRASTRUCTURE TASK FORCE UPDATE
Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers provided background information and an update on the Governor’s Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.  She was assisted by Dana Aunkst, director of the Bureau of Water Standards and Facility Regulation; Marcus Kohl, executive assistant, Office of Water Management; and Nicki Kasi, chief of the Division of Technical and Financial Assistance.
Deputy Myers said that the Governor’s proposed 2008 message, which he announced in February, included a substantial stepped-up investment in infrastructure across the board.  This included water infrastructure, although it was primarily focused on flood control projects, mitigation and dam safety.   DEP had given the Governor an estimate of the amount of money needed to address wastewater and drinking water infrastructure, but it wasn’t included in the budget because the figure was too high.  This was the impetus to create the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.
Deputy Myers introduced Marcus Kohl as the contact person for any information on the task force, e.g., meeting schedules, testimony, etc.
Dana Aunkst presented a PowerPoint on the task force and sustainable infrastructure.  He said it’s important for DEP and the public to get down to a grassroots level and change the way we think about our infrastructure.  The infrastructure that the task force is looking at is (1) drinking water treatment and distribution, (2) wastewater collection and treatment and (3) on-lot system management.  He said that in the past, on-lot systems were considered temporary solutions until public sewers came along.  However, Mr. Aunkst said that is not the case in many rural areas of the Commonwealth.  On-lot systems have to be considered as permanent infrastructure.  He said it’s important to educate and encourage people to manage their systems as an asset in order to avoid asking the government for another grant or loan every 20 years.
The task force has 30 members representing the administration, General Assembly, academia, the state’s Office of Consumer Advocate and local government and municipal associations.  The task force’s charge is to identify the following:
· The “gap” between financial need and available resources.

· Cost savings due to non-structural alternatives, e.g., trading, green infrastructure, etc.

· Actual costs for providing services.

· Recommendations for promoting components of sustainable infrastructure by October 1, to be included in next year’s budget.

Mr. Aunkst said that DEP also has to look internally at existing policies, procedures, guidelines and regulations to ensure consistency with the principles of sustainable infrastructure.

The task force has met twice so far.  At the first meeting, they created five workgroups to research and ferret out much of the information that will be needed to make the recommendations.  The workgroups are:  Needs Assessment; Innovative Measures; Financial Resources; Financial Sustainability; and Legislative and Regulatory Issues.  Three of the workgroups deal with data collection:
· Needs Assessment
· Current and projected costs

· User rates and affordability criteria

· Factor in other studies now underway

· Innovative Measures
· Cost savings from non-structural alternatives

· Financial Resources

· Existing local, state and federal funding resources

The other two workgroups deal with implementation:
· Financial Sustainability

· Eligibility criteria for available funding

· Prioritization and targeting of resources

· Optimum mix of loans and grants

· Incorporation of on-lot system management

· Legislative and Regulatory Issues
· Review existing statutes and regulations

· Develop needed statutory language
The component of education and outreach will be included in all of the workgroups.  Council member Joyce Hatala has volunteered to serve on the Innovative Measures Workgroup.
In addition to the two meetings previously mentioned, Mr. Aunkst said that seven more public meetings are being held statewide.  On June 3, DEP will present the input gathered at the public meetings to the task force in order for the workgroups to get started on their charges [NOTE:  The June 3 meeting was rescheduled for June 10.].  Additionally, DEP is presenting this concept to and soliciting feedback from the department’s advisory committees, such as the Small Systems Technical Assistance Center Advisory Board, the Statewide Committee for the State Water Plan and CAC.
Mr. Aunkst then discussed the concept of sustainable infrastructure, which EPA defines as:  better management, full-cost pricing, water-use efficiency and watershed approach.  
Under better management, Mr. Aunkst said that DEP has a very good operator certification program and operator training program, both of which enhance the management of systems.  He said that workforce development is a real issue with DEP.  Approximately 70% of current operators are 55 years or older; and young people are not entering the drinking water or wastewater business.  He said we must do a better job of educating and providing opportunities through courses and training to attract people, e.g., two-year degrees at community colleges.

Rich Manfredi suggested that DEP check with Penn College because they did something similar with equipment operators for the transportation and construction industries.  In addition, he said there are several technical schools throughout the southeast that offer training for various operators that could perhaps be used as a model for the water infrastructure field.  Gail Conner said that she has worked with academia on a similar issue.  Deputy Myers asked Gail to send her whatever information she has.  Mr. Aunkst said that staff in the Southeast Regional Office was instrumental in developing a pilot program at Montgomery County Community College.  It’s a two-year curriculum and the rookie class is finishing its first year this spring.  He said DEP hopes to use this course as a model at other technical schools around the state.
While discussing on-lot system operation and maintenance, Mr. Aunkst said that the system in Broad Top Township, which Bernie Hoffnar helped to develop, is the best system that he knows of in the state.  Bernie invited department personnel to visit the Broad Top project to learn more about its inception and operation and maintenance costs.  He indicated the township would welcome DEP.
With the help of EPA, Mr. Aunkst said that DEP has embarked on its own gap study about a year and a half ago.  The study has three goals.  The first one is to identify utility cash flow needs 20+ years down the road, i.e., capital and operation & maintenance.  Also, the study will identify cash availability, i.e., existing user charges, “affordable” future user charges, and available subsidies.
The second goal is to quantify the “gap,” which is cash flow minus cash availability (see above).  The last goal, promote needed change, will now be handled by the Governor’s task force.

DEP’s study method was to randomly select wastewater (196) and drinking water (158) systems and conduct audits/surveys at each one.  That information goes into a database, and EPA has provided funding for DEP to use one of their contractors to crunch the numbers and statistically project a total need for the Commonwealth.
The next steps in this process include the remaining public meetings, task force recommendations and the final report to the Governor by October 1.  Mr. Aunkst said the reason for the short time frame for the final report is because that information will be included in the next budget (DEP begins its budget preparation in October in order to submit it to the Governor by February.).
Mr. Aunkst said the last day to submit comments to the department is June 1.  He referred Council members to the task force’s website for further information:  http://www.depweb.state.pa.us/watersupply/cwp/view.asp?a=1263&Q=536847.

Bernie Hoffnar said that no-interest loans should be considered for local projects.  Also, he indicated that once a grant or loan is provided it should be the obligation of the water or sewer management to provide operation, maintenance and replacement for their facility and not to expect subsidies in the future.
It was decided that the Water Committee would have a conference call to further discuss this issue.  Marcus Kohl will be included on the call.
IX.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Margaret had to leave the meeting early, so Walter Heine reported that the committee met this morning with staff from the Bureau of Air Quality to discuss the adhesives proposal rulemaking and the final anti-idling rulemaking.  The committee recommends that Council support both rulemakings, which are scheduled to go to the EQB in August.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to send a letter of support to DEP for the proposed adhesives rulemaking; Jan Keim seconded the motion.  The motion was carried.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to send a letter of support to DEP for the final anti-idling rulemaking; Joyce Hatala seconded the motion.  The motion was carried.  CAC staff will prepare the letters.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Gail reported that following this meeting, she, Cynthia, Rich, Sue and Janis would be meeting with Kelly Heffner and Christina Simeone about the Policy Office’s upcoming meeting with the advisory committee liaisons.
X.
NEW BUSINESS

Bernie Hoffnar asked for more information on the department’s Watershed Renaissance Initiative.  Sue said she would get that information to him.    
Kelly Heffner said that an EQB meeting is scheduled for June.
-
-
-

Bernie Hoffnar motioned to adjourn the meeting; Rich Manfredi seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:40 p.m.

Notice of the May meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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